TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen
Meeting Minutes

January 10, 2018
MEMBERS PRESENT:  John Adams, Paul Goundrey, David Smith
BUDGET ADVISORY COMMITTEE:  Bob Palifka, Kelley Monahan, Ruth Hook, Paul Carreiro, Tom Thomson, Lawrence Hibbard

OTHERS PRESENT:  Cicely Richardson, Michael Gilbert, Terry Straight, Faith Knapp, Ann Green, Janice Bartley, Kevin Follensbee, Ken Wiren, Elwyn Brooks, Brad LaBelle, Sandra Marsh, Justin Adams, Jordon Sutherlin, Larry & Sue Taylor, Roger Hadlock, Alan Bean, Richard Scalesse, John O’Brien, Sheri Clifford
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 PM
Chief Straight – Fire Department
Chief Straight distributed the December Activity Reporting noting 8 calls for December for a year-end total of 126, 20 more than 2016.
Chief Straight reported not receiving any further information on the AFG Grant, the generator has been repaired and also that the US Justice Department has granted Public Service Officers Benefits for the late Charles Waterbury.

Smith asked Chief Straight the process if there is an emergency during a storm as he was having difficulty with dealing with a rumor regarding an incident on Christmas day.  Chief Straight stated the highway department clears the area for ambulance or fire apparatus so they can gain access as they have done when he was on the department. 

Smith made a motion that the Board be informed, in a timely manner, following any such emergency. (the motion was seconded)

Discussion:

Knapp questioned the time constraints following an incident.

Clifford stated Smith told her the complaint for plowing her residence would not have been an issue except the town dislikes her and felt it was wrong. Smith denied this statement.
Gilbert asked why there was a motion, why wouldn’t a Board member check with a department head instead of going with a rumor or wait for a call.
Bartley asked why couldn’t Smith have contacted someone from the highway department regarding the incident and then informed the person questioning the actions taken by the highway department in a timely manner.  She stated this is common practice in all surrounding towns.
Justin A. admitted he was the one to complain as he knew the driveway was plowed by the highway department, but didn’t know why and didn’t receive an answer from Smith when asked.

The motion passed.

Roger Hadlock – Road Agent
Hadlock reported that they highway department has been busy plowing, sanding and salting roads, the sub-zero weather has caused problems with fuel, fuel pumps and sand.  Truck 3 had to have the oil pan and gaskets replaced and the ABS system repaired and all trucks have had the lights upgraded to LED.  There are continued problems with the heating system at the garage and they have insulated parts of the garage to keep in as much heat as possible.
Goundrey stated the highway department is keeping a maintenance and repair log in each vehicle.

Brooks asked about the number of time the roads were graded in 2017, if the department had established a priority list for grading.  Adams stated the roads were not graded as much as planned due to manpower and the two storm events.

Brooks stated nothing was done in June and that impacted the drainage on the roadways and now that the roads had to be repaired what is the process to ensure a successful application of materials.  Adams stated all work done is considered temporary and do not consider any of the roads damages to be at final stage.

Brooks said the gravel placed on Strawberry Hill Road has since gone into the ditch as it was never compacted.  Adams said usually additional grading would be done, but with lack of manpower and the additional storm in October grading never happened.

Brooks asked if there was a winter policy regarding when a town snow plow meets a vehicle on a narrow roadway.  Adams said there was no policy, but would review the situation and having areas for a pull off for vehicles for such situations.

Smith stated he contacted and submitted a letter from Primex Insurance with regards to a possible liability issue with employees using the highway garage for personal use.  His suggestion was to not allow this procedure to happen and place such a policy within the employee handbook as well as no smoking and no non-town personnel riding in or using town vehicles.

Smith made a motion to revise the employee handbook stating no town employee is allowed to use any town building for personal use, no smoking on town-owned property and not to allow any non-employee to ride in or use town equipment or vehicles.

Goundrey would not second the motion, he only agreed with not using the highway garage for personal use.

The Board asked that the Road Agent not allow any employees to use the town garage for personal use.

Ann Green – Niles Fund Committee/Bandstand
Green stated the Niles Committee met on January 8th and are preparing an informational packet and current information on how the committee operates so everyone will be well informed.  Once the Board has had time to review the packet Green will request time on the agenda to discuss the bandstand.

Michael Gilbert – Emergency Operation Plan
Gilbert stated he was present to answer any questions that Board may have regarding the draft emergency operation plan, explaining the plan is developed through a grant to assist the town during and after disasters.

Smith said he attempted to read the 272-page document, but felt there was too much information, some minor errors and unsure of the cost.  Gilbert explained it was a specific document to assist with disasters and compiled by a professional company.  It is paid for with a grant.  Smith stated it was too bulky to consider.  Gilbert stated there were 100 man hours consisting of department heads and State Emergency Management personnel.  Gilbert and others worked hard to have this completed in 2017 so the grant funds would be shown within the budget, he had emailed the document to the Board in October, it is now being discussed in January and the budget will not reflect the grant as it cannot be reimbursed until the Board signed off on it.  Smith said he had to wait for a paper copy as it was difficult for him to read that much on the computer.  Adams explained there are certain sections of the plan for different areas, it is designed for review of a particular area due to a disaster.  Gilbert stated that he, as Emergency Management Director, is the only one responsible for dealing with the entire document.  Goundrey stated he did sign off on the plan in October and reviewed the specific sections for the town.  Adams asked about the cost of yearly updating of the plan. Gilbert stated the company they contracted with includes yearly updates.
A motion was made to approve the Emergency Operation Plan.  The motion passed, two in favor, one against.
Budget Advisory Committee (BAC)– 2018 Warrant Articles/2018 Operating Budget

Article 2 – No discussion

Article 3 – No discussion

Article 4 – will be moved to the operating budget and an article to dissolve the fund for town appraisals will be drafted.

Article 5 – The BAC recommended deleting the hydraulic s/s sander and changing the dump body to stainless steel dump body keeping the amount of $97,000 the same.  The Board agreed.
Article 6 - Carreiro questioned why article 6, to purchase a new dump truck, was still on the warrant.  Goundrey stated he felt it should be left on the warrant and the town vote to decide if they wanted to purchase it or not.  Smith said his vote is to take it off.  Adams agreed with Goundrey and felt it would begin discussion on the replacement schedule that isn’t being followed.
Smith made a motion to take article 6 off the warrant.

Discussion:

Thomson pointed out the last dump truck the town traded was purchased by a contractor that plows Route 4 and 4A in Enfield/Lebanon area for the State.  The 2001 truck is still being used, has 125,788 miles and his total expenses to keep in running is $10,000.

The motion to remove article 6 passed.  Two in favor, one against. Article 6 is deleted.
Article 7 – No discussion

Article 8 – Thomson suggested the Board update the warrant to further explain the request for the article and what would be done at the town sand pit.  Goundrey will update the article according to the suggestions.
Article 9 -  No discussion

Article 10 -  No discussion
II.  Old Business

A.  Board Reports
Adams reported four resumes have been received for the open position of Police Chief.  Each candidate is aware of a requested increase in wages, but cautioned it is contingent on a vote at town meeting.

Smith reported the Energy Committee is holding a weatherization workshop on January 27th with Piermont and Lyme.  The Planning Board will meet on January 15th.  Green stated she requested information from the Planning Boards December meeting, but no one responded to the request.
Goundrey reported receiving an email from R. Scalesse regarding forming a citizens watch group and offering a reward for information resulting in an arrest for the recent break-ins in town.  Adams said he had no problem with offering a reward.  Goundrey felt the funds for the reward should come from donations, not town money.

Goundrey will meeting with the Lyme Police Chief regarding coverage, ideas of interim or hired patrols and potential of a shared Police Chief with neighboring towns.
III. New Business
A.  Correspondence

B. Accounts Payable

The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

V.  Comments & Questions from Public

None at this time.
Approval of Minutes

The minutes of December 18, 2017 were approved as written.

The minutes of December 27, 2017 were approved as amended.

A motion was made to enter into nonpublic session for a personnel issue and direct assistance request at 8:45 PM.  A roll call vote of member’s present was taken with a decision in the affirmative.

The Board resumed the regular meeting at 9:00 PM.  A vote was taken with a decision in the affirmative to seal the minutes of the nonpublic session.

VI.   Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 
Respectfully Submitted,
